Borough Councillors Report to Parish Council February 2022

Bedford Borough Council reject calls to freeze Core Council Tax

At Full Council on Wednesday 2nd February, Bedford Borough Council agreed to raise Core Council Tax by 1.99% and the Adult Social Care Precept rise of 2% after rejecting the Conservative amendment to freeze Core Council Tax in an attempt to not pile further funding pressures on residents.

You can read more about it here: https://rosettapublishing.com/bulletin/2022/02/03/bedford-borough-conservatives-call-for-core-council-tax-freeze/

Bedford Borough accept Bikeability funding from Department of Transport

Bedford Borough Council have accepted funding of £71,756 from the Department of Transport's Bikeability Trust.

This funding will allow over 3,000 of Bedford's children to have cycle training from learning to ride sessions to Level 3 Bikeability where they are trained to cycle safely on the roads. It also includes some family training sessions and a bursary for four instructors to ensure the sessions can be delivered.

Update on speed cameras

An update on speed cameras was given at Environment and Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee on Thursday 27th January which is available here: https://councillorsupport.bedford.gov.uk/documents/s59679/Item%2009%20-%20Speeding%20in%20Rural%20Areas%20Jan%202022%20v1.pdf

Six Sites are being considered for average speed cameras in the current financial year (Wilstead, Wootton, A6 south of Bedford, B530, Ampthill Road, Mile Road Brickhill Drive).

A further 7 locations will be considered in 2022/23 which are currently being assessed.

It was suggested during the debate that the Police do not always monitor the cameras. There is also concern that whenever new cameras are added, each camera is monitored less. The Borough indicated they had offered support to the Police to enable cameras to be monitored more regularly, but this offer had not been accepted.

Rural Affairs Grant

There is currently £77,000 of uncommitted funds in the Rural Affairs Grant. If you want to see the requirements for this grant they are available by clicking the relevant web form here:

https://www.bedford.gov.uk/benefits-and-support/advice-and-benefits-grants/grants-for-financial-assist/

Bedford Borough Council efforts to end fossil fuel pension fund investments

At Full Council on Wednesday 12 January, an amended motion was carried to end further fossil fuel pension fund investments and write to Bedfordshire Pension Fund and the Border to Coast Pension Partnership to ask them to phase out all funds from fossil fuels following cross-party agreement from the Conservative, Lib Dem and Labour Groups.

The Green Party had originally submitted a motion calling for more extreme and immediate changes to climate change policy and refused to compromise from their position.

Update to Planning Scheme of Delegation

After a cross party agreement, the Planning Scheme of Delegation was updated At Full Council on Wednesday 2nd February and now reserved planning applications can be called in by councillors.

Stagecoach 'temporarily' cutting bus services in the borough

Many bus services run by Stagecoach across the borough have been given a new reduced timetable due to the pressures of Covid-19.

Bedford Borough Council representatives described these as 'temporary' at an Environment and Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee on Thursday 27 January, though it has been implied to residents that Stagecoach may keep the reduced timetable due to low usage.

Bedford Borough have also given Stagecoach money to update the electronic timetables in a timely manner, but that did not happen.

Extra Powers for Council to Enforce On Our Roads

As part of the Traffic Management Act (2022), the Government will be giving councils the option to apply for powers to enforce against 'moving traffic offences'. Currently, only the Police can enforce against these offences.

Bedford Borough Council is considering acquiring these powers, and wants to hear the views of local residents, businesses and interested parties.

To see the full list of offences, for further information and to have your say, please visit www.bedford.gov.uk/mtoconsultation

East West Rail (EWR) update

All Councillors have been invited to a meeting with East West Rail to discuss the forthcoming line. Councillors from all parties have expressed dismay at residents not being invited and hope for more two-way communication in the process.

You can read more about it here: https://www.bedfordindependent.co.uk/frustration-that-residents-are-excluded-from-east-west-rail-community-discussions/

Borough COVID-19 Latest Figures

It was reported on 26th Jan that Bedford Borough has the third highest COVID-19 case rate in England, at 1,488 cases per 100,000 people in the local population.

Cases remain high in Bedford

As of the 6th February January in Bedford, there have been 52,493 cases since the start of the pandemic and there have been 1,610 registered cases in Bedford in the last 7 days.

If you would like the latest COVID snapshot (as of 6th February) please find it below: https://bbcdevwebfiles.blob.core.windows.net/webfiles/Social%20Care%20Health%20and%20Community/Covid19/covid19-weekly-statistics-9Feb22.pdf

More information available at: https://www.bedford.gov.uk/social-care-health-and-community/public-health/coronavirus/

Businesses can apply for a new Omicron Hospitality and Leisure Grant

Applications for the new Omicron Hospitality and Leisure Grant, which has been funded by the Government, are now open on Bedford Borough Council's website.

The Government announced that further support will be provided to businesses in the hospitality, accommodation and leisure business sectors affected by the Omicron wave through the Omicron Hospitality and Leisure Grant.

The amount eligible local businesses will receive are:

- Qualifying businesses with a rateable value of £15,000 or less on 30 December 2021, will receive a one-off grant of £2,667.
- Qualifying businesses with a rateable value over £15,000 and less than £51,000 on 30 December 2021, will receive a one-off grant of £4,000.
- Qualifying businesses with a rateable value of £51,000 or above on 30 December 2021, will receive a one-off grant of £6,000.

Visit www.bedford.gov.uk/BSG to find out more about eligibility, and to apply for this grant.

You can find out which type of businesses are excluded at: Omicron Hospitality and Leisure Grant Guidance (publishing.service.gov.uk)

Omicron discretionary additional restrictions grant scheme

The Government have also provided funds for Bedford Borough to implement a discretionary grant scheme to assist qualifying businesses in the hospitality, leisure, indoor facilities and non-essential retail sectors with further assistance.

The Omicron discretionary grant scheme will pay eligible businesses a one-off grant. You may be eligible if your business:

- Is located in the Bedford Borough Council area.
- Did not receive funding under the main Omicron Hospitality and Leisure Grant scheme.
- Operates within the sectors in the table below.

| Sector | Type of business |
|-----------------------------|---|
| Hospitality and Leisure | Restaurants, Cafes, Bars, Shisha Cafes, Conference centres, Pubs, Nightclubs, Bingo Halls, Bowling Alleys, Hairdressers, Beauty, Businesses that cater to the events sector and mobile caterers at events |
| Indoor facilities | Businesses that normally provide group activities – i.e. art & crafts workshops, community centres/public halls/church or religious halls, fitness studios, squash clubs, sports clubs, boxing clubs, wellness studios, gyms, dance studios, escape rooms, health & fitness centres, soft play centres, riding centres and swimming pools |
| Non- essential retail | Travel businesses including travel agents and tour operators |

Visit www.bedford.gov.uk/BSG to find out more about eligibility, and to apply for this grant.